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April 23, 2020 
 
Jonathan Dunn 
Director, Budget and Grants Management 
Office of Insular Affairs 
 
 
Dear Mr. Dunn,  
 
In response to your letter dated February 6, 2020, the Census Bureau has produced new 2013 and 2018 
estimates of Compact of Free Association Migrants in Hawaii, Guam, the Common Wealth of the 
Northern Mariana Islands, and American Samoa. The new estimates exclude grandchildren from the 
COFA migrant definition and follow the specifications discussed with your team on February 7, 2020, for 
which we received approval on February 10, 2020. These specifications accompany the new estimates in 
the attached spreadsheet. 
 
Should you have any questions regarding the new estimates, do not hesitate to contact me.  
 
Best, 
 
 
 
Oliver P. Fischer 
Assistant Division Chief, International Programs 
Population Division, U.S. Census Bureau 
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